
TOWN OF SHELBURNE, MA

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

MEETING MINUTES MAY 4, 2023
A duly posted meeting of the Shelburne Zoning Board of Appeals was held via Zoom, on May 4, 2023.
Members Present: Chris Macek, Noah Grunberg, John Taylor, Michael Parry, Joe Palmeri
Administrative Assistant: Faye Whitney 
Members Absent: Eric Lucentini
Guests: John Richardson, Kristin Gewanter, Bella Levai, Katelyn Choiniere, Todd Gerry, Angel Bragdon, Troy Skalski, Ilyza (no last name), Matt Valliere
Chair Joe Palmeri called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m.
PV Squared is developing a plan with Vipassana Meditation Center for a solar installation that would be large enough to produce energy for the meditation center. They had reviewed the zoning bylaws and said that, as a religious organization, Vipassana was not subject to the bylaws because of the Dover Amendment. 
Town Counsel had agreed with a memo sent by Vipassana and said that under the Dover Amendment, Vipassana does not need a Special Permit. The town tax rolls show Vipassana to be a bona fide religious organization. John said it was hoped that the solar project would comply with town bylaws as much as possible. Matt Valliere said the project would be a code-compliant system and it would abide by setback and height requirements. 
Discussion turned to flea markets, tag sales, and primary use of lots.

The owners of Strawberry Field on the Mohawk Trail (formerly the Duck Pond) had been denied a building permit for a pizza shop because it would be a second use on the same premises. A Special Permit application had then been received but it was denied until such time as the application was complete. The applicants are now withdrawing the application and plan to buy a trailer for use as a pizza shop. The board wondered if the bylaws were too strict regarding more than one use on a lot, and wondered if the bylaws should be changed to allow a second use with a Special Permit. John Taylor said it was his understanding that a second use could already be permitted by Special Permit. The Board was agreeable to considering a second use on the property once a Special Permit application was completed. Complaints have been heard about traffic and pedestrian safety at locations on the Trail. That would be under the ZBA purview if a Special Permit were considered.  Traffic issues, primarily parking Route 2, were briefly discussed. The police have the right to remove cars from the highway.

Katelyn Choiniere said pizza had been served on the site for some time and the Building Inspector was fine with it. It wasn’t until they started building a permanent structure that it became a second use. She said by getting a food trailer, they were back at the starting point. Joe said the pizza shop as a second use had fallen through the cracks, it wasn’t until a building permit was needed that the Building Inspector became aware of the situation. Pizza shop owner Ilyza (no last name) said she had licenses, permits, insurance, etc. but what did she need to do to make it work this year. A Special Permit is needed and that process can take up to two months.

Discussion turned to Catamount Traders. That property has a commercial use, a residential use, and had been given a Special Permit for a restaurant. They now want to hold flea markets. Is another Special Permit needed or perhaps an event permit? Attorney John Richardson said he felt the Catamount Trader property was unique and what owner Mike Skalski planned to do (flea markets) was only an extension of what he was already doing inside the building. Atty. Richardson noted that Mike was very careful with traffic and that he felt Joe had a personal prejudice against Mike. Joe responded that Mike constantly pushes the boundaries of the rules. He encouraged Atty. Richardson to research secondary uses.
It was the consensus of the ZBA that zoning bylaws should be enforced. Joe will go to the Building Inspector and tell him the bylaws must be enforced. Michael said if there was a liability to the town due to traffic issues, the police should get involved. If Special Permits are given, conditions can be applied. If those are violated the Building Inspector can enforce the rules. Joe felt the Selectboard should get involved. John Taylor agreed that some things that have drawn complaints should be addressed. Chris added that care needs to be taken on how things are enforced to avoid appearing discriminatory. 

Katelyn said her business was in a commercial zone and asked how they were to grow the business if they pushed people away, adding traffic is the business driver. Joe said in the past businesses hired police details to handle traffic. John Taylor said the idea is that businesses have to take responsibility and hire police and not make the taxpayers pay for it. Also, businesses should stay on their own property and not use the public way for parking.

At 9:14 p.m. a motion was made by Noah seconded by Chris, to adjourn the meeting.


 Voting in Support of motion: Noah, Chris, John, Michael, Joe
      
 Opposed:    None

      
 Abstentions: None


 Motion passed: 5-0-0

Respectfully submitted,

Faye Whitney, Administrative Assistant
Document List
None

